ZONING COMMISSION
MINUTES

SEPTEMBER 22, 2015

The Zoning Commission held its first meeting on the 22nd day of September 2015 at 2:00 p.m. at 1313 N. Stuart Place Road, Palm Valley, Texas.  The meeting was attended by the following persons:


Mayor George Rivera


Geane Gill


Charles Ramsey


Ed Knetig


Tommy NeSmith

Absent:  Bill Greer

The City Secretary called the meeting to order. 

Mayor Rivera thanked the members present for their appointment to the Zoning Commission as their help and input will assist the City Council with making certain decisions.

Mayor Rivera informed the Commission of the proposed park alongside Jack Nicklaus Drive. He indicated there will be more information to follow and that this project has created a lot of discussion community wide.  The City Council created a Parks and Recreation Advisory Board with a membership of seven residents from the community.  This project will be on the agenda for the first meeting of the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board to discuss how this park can become a reality.

As for the proposed event center, Mayor Rivera informed the Commission that a proposed site would be on Harlingen Country Club property.  He is looking at a facility with a seating capacity for about 400 people; 6,000-8,000 square feet in size.   This facility has to remain a City owned facility.  He is currently in the process of obtaining costs through a feasibility study that needs to be conducted.  Once a cost is determined, then the financial aspect will follow.  Right now the project is in very preliminary stages.  The purpose of the event center would be to create another source of revenue for the City of Palm Valley for future needs of the community.  Thus, it would eliminate the need to raise property taxes.

A comment was made regarding the property next to City Hall for a possible location.

Mr. Gill explained to the Commission the background on the property previously owned by Maverick Markets.  Mayor Rivera stated that he has a different vision for that property.  If the event center comes to fruition, that property could be considered for a small hotel.
Mayor Rivera outlined the steps necessary to move forward: 1) costs; 2) financial ability; 3) who will manage it.

When asked about grants, Mayor Rivera replied that it is tough to obtain grants. The City’s tax rate is very low.  If the event center does not happen, then it will be necessary to raise taxes.  Necessary capital improvements cannot be done on the current tax rate of $.045.  He added that this project will need to go before the voters for a bond election.  He noted that the Harlingen Country Club is the City’s best asset.

Mayor Rivera explained that the Harlingen Country Club needs revenue.  They could be given the opportunity to run the center through their catering and alcohol sales.   The question is will the Club be able to afford it and make money.  The Club could utilize the event center as well for their own functions such as the LB40.

Mr. Gill explained that this Committee would be involved in changing the zoning of the Club.

Mr. Leneau (from the audience) stated that the Club would need a 2/3rd approval from the Board to be able to transfer property.  He added some history regarding the covenants of the Club running with the land.  Mr. Gill stated that those covenants were not enforceable.  He stated that the zoning at the Club is recreational.

Mayor Rivera commented that the Club would have to address the issue.  Without doing something there is no direction and it is up to him to generate another revenue stream for the City.

Mr. Gill suggested that the necessary parties get together and get it done.  The Zoning Commission is here to help and, if necessary, change the use of the property.  He then continued to speak on the proposed park.  He indicated that the property is zoned for drainage and he would not recommend the change.  The City Council either approves the park or does not.  The Zoning Commission would only recommend whether or not to change the zoning on that piece of property.  The Commission has no authority to say what will be done with the park----that is Council action.
Further discussion followed on the park and whether voters should have input into this project as well.

Mayor Rivera explained all citizens are responsible for paying back a bond.  Issues associated with the park are legal; public nuisances; fencing; liability; sinkage,

Mr. Gill added that the final say will come from the Council.  Proceed to name the area after the donor’s wife, keep the grass cut, keep it fenced, etc.  but as far as the use of the park, everyone is going to have their input.

Mayor Rivera stated that there are different people looking into this project and the issues are associated with it.

Mr. Knetig stated that his main concern was the parking.  He thanked Mayor Rivera for taking the time for trying to get things done.  Mr. Gill added that it was nice to have someone with a vision.

At this time, Mr. Ramsey made a motion to nominate Geane Gill as Chairman of the Commission.

Mr. Gill explained that he would make himself available but he would not consider being an officer.  Because of specific reasons he would not be dependable to serve in that position and to serve on a committee you have to be present.  He added that one issue that needs some thought is the City taking over the Club which will involve zoning.

Mr. Ramsey gave a brief background on himself stating that his career had been in the Navy.

Not accepting the position of Chairman, Mr. Gill made a motion to nominate Ed Knetig as the Chairman and Mr. NeSmith as Vice Chairman. Mr. Ramsey seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
Discussion continued on the proposed park with other issues being expressed by some of the members.

Mr. Gill suggested that a special plaque of appreciation be prepared for Kenneth Jackson, former Chairman of the Zoning Commission.  He served several years on the Commission and did a very good job.

Mr. Knetig commented that everyone should understand their role and responsibilities as members of this Commission.  He suggested everyone go over the ordinances that explain the different zones here in Palm Valley.

Mr. Gill then referred to the lot on Dilworth and Bougainvillea and stated that it is zoned residential.  Teege Road will eventually come through to Bougainville and something to think about is whether or not to change the zoning subject to all requirements.

The discussion continued again regarding the park and its zoning.  Mr. NeSmith asked if the Commission does not want to rezone the property to park, would this then stop the park from being built.  The reply was no, not if there is no specific reason.

Mr. Knetig added that he would be interested in seeing a proposed plan before considering any rezoning. Mr. Gill explained that this Board can decide on whether to rezone or not but it is not a blessing as to what is done with the park and he alluded to issuing a resolution by the Commission for the use as a park.

Mr. Knetig suggested a joint meeting between the Zoning Commission and the Parks Board and then a separate meeting of the Zoning Commission for the resolution.

Mr. Ramsey made a motion to hold a joint meeting with the Parks Advisory Board to obtain their thoughts on the proposed park then follow with a separate meeting of the Zoning Commission.

Mr. NeSmith seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

There was consensus among the Commission that meetings would be held on Thursdays at 3:00 p.m. with advance notice two weeks out.

There being no further business the meeting adjourned at _______p.m. upon a motion by Mr. Ramsey and a second by Mr. Gill.

________________________________________

Ed Knetig, Chairman

Attest:

_______________________________________

Sylvia R. Trevino, City Secretary
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